


















































































































































































































































































































SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARK COMMITTEE MEETING  DECEMBER 8  9:00A.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT:   Martha Bistritz, Dennis Galicki, Ted Kruse, Greg Studen.  Absent:  Greg Pike

GUESTS:  Bill Koons, Tim Alder, Ruth Cavanagh, Jerry Canton, Matt Valencic from the Audubon Society,
Pete McDonald from WRLC, Cindy Nairn, Rich Washington and Eric Haibach from CT Consultants

Dennis asked that everyone present introduce themselves.

FALL FESTIVAL 2022:  Dennis informed the group that the pavilion/park has been reserved for all the
Sundays in September 2022 and the first two Sundays in October.  Once the Brown’s schedule is
available, a date for the Fall Festival will be secured. It was suggested that perhaps a rain date be
reserved as well.  Further discussion included the idea that with vendors we contract with, there be
wording included in the contract that would allow for the village to recoup at least 50 % of their
investment in case the festival is canceled due to weather.  The village lost about $1000 due to the
cancellation of this past year’s festival due to poor weather.

PARK BENCHES:  Dennis asked Ted to bring to the next meeting, information about benches made from
recycled materials.

PARK STRATEGIC PLAN: Bill Koons led off the discussion suggesting that at the February 28 council
meeting, a strategic park plan be presented for consideration.  Rich Washington of CT consultants began
the discussion by asking that as the plan is being formulated, think beyond the funds that are available
today as different parts of the plan could be phased in over several years and grants or other sources of
funding may become available.  In addition, remember to consider maintenance costs.

A question about increasing the size of the parking lot was raised. Pete McDonald reminded the
committee that on the three acre area which allows community activities on the Bell Street side of the
park, the 30% allowable impermeable surface has been used. For more parking, pavers that allow grass
to grow through would have to be used rather than asphalt.  They are expensive.  When asked, Pete said
modifying the grass trails here at South Russell park to be similar to the trails at Frohring Meadows (five
feet wide, one foot berm) would be in accordance with the easement  here.

A restroom facility was discussed at length.  If running water was to be used, a sewer hook up would be
available on the north side of Bell Road.  Plumbing and running water would add significant expense.
Frohring Meadows installed two separate pre-cast one room bathrooms that  use a tank system.  They
use solar power.  Installing a drinking fountain was suggested. It would require water testing and
winterizing.  Hostetler Company installed the restroom facility at Frohring (?). At South Russell park, the
veneer of the restroom building could be made to match the pavilion.  The idea to have a unisex two
room facility that is aethstetically in line with the quality of the pavilion is important.

Planning a partial grassland burn was discussed to improve the quality of the grassland habitat and
control invasive species.  Frohring Meadows burns 10 to 20 acres in March-April every two to three
years.  A permit is required. The fire department does not oversee the burn. Matt Valencic of the
Audubon Society commented on how beneficial this is for bird habitat, etc.

Greg Studen suggested to CT consultants that they put together a list of questions with the idea of
compiling a set of long-term goals for the park land which would include best uses for the community,
wildlife, grassland, forest and wetland areas.  Pete McDonald reminded everyone of the opportunity to



apply for grant money from Chagrin River Watershed and other similar entities.  He added that  the
Acacia Country Club  has been reseeded and successfully turned into beautiful parkland as well as
Orchard Hills which has been reforested.  He added that we should  consult with Paul Piro and OSU land
management experts as we move forward.

Respectfully submitted,

Martha Bistritz





















SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARK COMMITTEE MINUTES     JUNE 20, 2022 

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Martha Bistritz, Jerry Canton, Bill Howell, Ted Kruse, Libby Sharkey. 

Absent:  Greg Studen 

GUESTS:  Tim Alder, Ruth Cavanagh, Bill Koons 

The meeting was called to order at 7:05 p.m.  

FALL FESTIVAL:  

• Libby Sharkey reported that Precious Cargo will be providing transportation from 

Gurney Elementary School to the park the day of the Fall Festival (September 25, 2022, 

from 1:00-5:00 p.m.)  Bubble Wanda will provide entertainment.  The pony ride vendor 

that has participated in the past is no longer available.  Libby will investigate securing a 

Petting Zoo vendor instead.  The face painters will participate again.  There will be three 

face painters working for three hours.  We will provide a tent space for them set up.   

•  Martha Bistritz is in contact with Game Kraze, who will provide bounce houses and a 

rock-climbing wall.  She will also contact the Haney Band to see if they will be available 

to play during the festival this year.  In addition, when school starts in the fall, she will 

ask for students who would like community service hours to volunteer that day. 

• Bill K. will confirm the fire department’s participation and let the police chief know 

about the festival and how that may impact traffic on Bell Road that afternoon. 

 

There was some discussion about providing water for the vendors.  Tim Alder said the village 

could provide water for the petting zoo and other vendors if necessary. 

TREE AND BENCH DONATION POLICY:  Danielle R. would like the committee to standardize 

procedures for people wanting to donate a tree or bench.  Currently there are four tree 

varieties available to choose from.  Jerry outlined the steps that are taken when someone 

contacts the village and asks to make a tree/bench donation. First, the person would be asked 

to choose which kind of tree. They would be made aware of the cost of the tree and plaque.  

Tim Alder would be dispatched to purchase the tree.  The tree would be planted in one of the 

designated areas. Around the playground there is room for 14 trees.  Eight have been planted 

allowing for six more. 

Regarding benches, there are 11 (?) benches installed in the park, not including the benches 

around the playground.  It was agreed that the two benches at the top of the hill on the Bell 

Road side of the park be replaced.  All new benches will be like the playground benches.  The 

material under the benches will be semi permeable brick so that grass can grow through. 

 



There was some discussion about what to do with plaques on benches that need to be 

replaced.  One idea was to contact the donator and ask if they would want to purchase another 

bench and put their plaque on it or remove the plaque from the old bench and display it on the 

beams in the pavilion.  Jerry will put together a draft of procedures for donating park trees and 

benches.  He will email the committee this week.  He asked that each committee member 

review his draft and respond to him individually. 

 

CT CONSULTANT STRATEGIC PARK PLANS :  Jerry distributed a set of plans to each committee 

member.  There are no plans to expand the parking lot.  The Chagrin River Watershed Partners 

should go ahead and install the rain garden.  A restroom vendor should be contacted and begin 

the process of preparing the area and installing a restroom facility this year.  There is 68K in the 

budget for this project. 

MISC.:  There will be three concerts in the park this summer: July 12, 26 and August 8. 

 

The meeting adjourned at 7:30 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,  

Martha Bistritz 

 



SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARKS COMMITTEE MINUTES   JUNE 24, 2021  6:30 P.M.

Members Present:  Martha Bistritz, Dennis Galicki, Ted Kruse, Greg Pike, Greg Studen
Guests:  Brian Doering, Cindy Nairn, Libby Sharkey

FALL FESTIVAL:  The committee discussed and decided on a date for the South Russell Fall
Festival.  A proposed date of October 10, 2021 had been agreed upon at the last meeting but
Dennis discovered that the pavilion had already been booked for a  CFHS class reunion.  After
considering the Cleveland Browns football schedule and weather possibilities,  it was decided
that the date for the 2021 Fall Festival will be Sunday, October 17 from 1:00-5:00 p.m.

FALL FESTIVAL ENTERTAINMENT :  Greg Pike reported that the:
Rocket Car costs $250/hour
Face Painters and Bubble Wanda would cost $1800 for four hours
Pony Rides cost $800 for 2 hours and $250 each hour after that

The committee seemed to be in agreement with the addition of the Rocket Car bringing a new
facet to the entertainment options.  Martha questioned the addition of the Rocket Car
suggesting that it is not germane to the festival. Greg will contact the vendor Friday.

Greg Studen spoke with Denise Wolf from the  WRLC. The land conservancy will have a
naturalist at a booth during the festival.  The representative will have materials regarding
maintaining grassland as habitat for the Bobolink, etc.  They will supply their own tent.

Martha reported that Game Craze is still in business. She emailed to the committee a copy of
the estimate for two bounce houses and a rock climbing wall.  The estimate is $2275.  There
was some discussion about adding a third bounce house this year in which case the estimated
cost for all the equipment would be about $3000.

Ted reported that he and Chagrin Pet and Garden are all in for the festival.   He will most likely
provide a how- to- make apple cider exhibition and cider.

Dennis reported that the music group that he had in mind to play at the fall festival was not
available.  He will pursue finding another small band.

Transportation:  Lolly the Trolly is apparantly unavailable or no longer operating.  School bus
transportation from Gurney school to the South Russell Village Park parking lot is not an option.
Precious Cargo may be an answer.

The Chagrin Falls Fire Department will have SWAT team vehicles at the festival.  Life Flight will
land a helicopter around 3:00 p.m. that day.

Cindy suggested that the festival perhaps include a Drone demonstration.



The Food Service aspect will be the same as in the past.  Hot dogs, chips, bottled water,
cookies will be served.  Danielle Romanowski has ordered the food supplies in the past.

Dennis assigned Bill Koons the task of communicating with the Kettle Corn and Ice Cream
Truck vendors to check on their availability.

The question was raised of whether or not additional insurance may be needed for the events
taking place during the festival.

Dennis will check with the Council on the budgeted amount for the festival.

OLD BUSINESS: Dennis will review the recycled materials park bench catalogue that Ted
provided the committee.  The committee will revisit the idea of purchasing park benches that will
be uniform at a future meeting.

NEW BUSINESS:  Greg Studen asked about the mowing of the field.  Bill Timmons cuts the
field any time after August 1.  South Russell pays him approximately $2000-$2500.  Greg
questioned the reason for this, suggesting that Timmons perhaps cut the field but leave the
grass so that the field would retain the nutrients that are currently being taken off.  Or cut the
field later so that Monarch butterflies and other insects are allowed to continue to inhabit the
field.  After some discussion Greg S. proposed that a field management plan be explored.
Dennis asked Greg to find agencies to assist/guide in field management.  Martha has a copy of
the conservation agreement which she will make available to Danielle.  She’ll ask Danielle to
make copies for the parks committee members who do not have one.

The next parks committee meeting will be Thursday, August 12 at 6:30 p.m. at the pavilion.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:22 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Martha Bistriz



SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARK MEETING  AUGUST 12, 2021 6:30 P.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Martha Bistritz, Dennis Galiki, Ted Kruse, Greg Pike, Greg Studen
GUESTS:  Bill Koons, Cindy Nairn

1. FALL FESTIVAL:  Dennis opened the meeting with a discussion of the fall festival
budget.
The fall festival budget is        $9000.

Food and Beverage $1200
Transportation(A1 Limo) $800
Pony rides $1300
Bounce Houses and Wall $2300
Face Painting $1800
Rocket Car $1100
Music (Haney Band) $ 750
Total $9250

Dennis asked that the committee members confirm the participation of the vendors as soon as
possible.

Cindy had a question about whether or not there was any NOPEC money included in the budget
and whether or not extra hand sanitizer and sanitizing wipes will be available and possibly add
to the cost this year.  There was a discussion about the mobile hand sanitizer that is present at
the farmer’s market and if that might be used at the festival.

Greg confirmed that the land conservancy will have a tent with displays and staffed with
members of the conservancy.

Dennis will talk with Precious Cargo transportation to see if their cost may be less than  A1
Limo. A1 Limo has a trolley feel to their vehicles. Precious Cargo uses small buses.

Martha reported that the Haney Band could play that day.  The cost is $250 per hour.  It was
agreed that she would confirm with them a three hour slot.

2. MEMORIAL BUTTERFLY GARDEN: Cindy reported that there will be 15 different
species of plants included in the garden proposed by Judy Harvey. A stake has been
placed in the field near the pavilion where the center of the garden will be.  Jeff Griff of
Lowe’s Greenhouse will be overseeing the installation. No benches will be placed
within the garden. They may be placed on the perimeter. In the center of the garden
there will be an obelisk with a honeysuckle vine to grow on it. At the entrance, Judy
would like to have a post installed similar to the one at the entrance to the butterfly
garden at Holden Arboretum.  This post will have information re the butterfly varieties.
Dennis and Bill Koons confirmed that the garden area has been approved by the land
conservancy because it will be placed outside the allowable 3 acre multi-use space.



3. MISC.  Bill Koons informed the committee that the bat houses have been installed.  Matt
Valencic provided a Bobolink bird count which Bill will provide to the committee.
Regarding a field burn, he proposed that there be a PR effort one year prior to inform the

community about it and the benefits, etc. Matt Valencic told Bill a burn would benefit the
Bobolink population.  Bill Timmons took the hay off the fields last week.  He will be raising his
price 10 % to do that next year. In 2022 it will cost the village $3600.  Two picnic tables made of
recycled materials and designed to be wheelchair accessible were donated. The idea of placing
them in the middle of the playground was rejected by the committee. Ted explained that the
playground was designed specifically with space between each apparatus to keep playground
users safe. The recommendation was to place them just outside the playground area.

NEW BUSINESS:  Greg Studen reiterated the need for a land management plan.  He
suggested we embark on a study, consulting with knowledgeable people on how to improve the
land use. Dennis suggested that Greg identify the cost of a management plan.

Cindy expressed the need  for the committee to actively explore the installation of bathroom
facilities.   The idea of having running water was discussed.  Ted explained it would be very
expensive.  Bill explained that the sewer line is very nearby and the bathroom could tie into that.
Bill has information from a few years ago when the idea of installing bathrooms at the park was
discussed.

The next meeting will take place on Thursday, September 16 at 6:30 p.m.

The meeting adjourned at 7:22 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Martha Bistritz



SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARK MINUTES  SEPTEMBER 16, 2021  6:30 P.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT: Martha Bistritz, Dennis Galicki, Ted Kruse, Greg Pike, Greg Studen.
Guest:  Bill Koons

I.  FALL FESTIVAL: Bill Koons explained that the idea that farmer’s market vendors be able to
attend the festival as advertising for their product but not selling their product had been
introduced at a recent council meeting. This idea was raised because at the fall festivals in the
past few years, an ice cream vendor and kettle corn vendor have participated and sold their
products.  After some discussion, Greg Studen proposed that for 2022, vendors could apply to
sell their products subject to guidelines and limits set by council so that there would be an
opportunity for any vendor interested to apply and if accepted, participate. There was not a clear
answer as to how the ice cream vendor and kettle corn vendors had gotten the okay to
participate in the past.  It is assumed they will be part of this year’s event.

lI.  FALL FESTIVAL BUDGET:
LIMO $  621
PONIES $1300
BOUNCE HOUSES $2294
BAND $  750
FACE PAINTING/
BUBBLE WANDA $1800
TOTAL $6765

FOOD $1300
TABLES/CHAIRS $  500
TOTAL $8565

BUDGET AMOUNT ALLOWED: $9000

Village workers are paid double time for their help the day of the festival at a rate of
approximately $80 an hour.

Greg S. informed the committee that the Geauga Parks district will not be able to participate this
year due to lack of staffing.

The Life Flight helicopter is scheduled to land about 3 p.m.The Chagrin Falls fire department will
bring their “smoke hoSRVPuse”  apparatus.

Bill K. reminded the committee that a soccer tournament will be taking place on the Gurney
campus the day of the festival which may impact parking needs of fall festival participants.

Dennis will secure four tents used by the farmer’s market vendors, for the face painters and
band.



Saturday, September 18 at 10:00 A.M., the butterfly garden will be dedicated.  The banner is
being modified to reflect the date of this year’s festival.

It was agreed that even though Covid precautions are in place, the food service at the festival
will not include individual condiment packets due to the concern that it would cause extra litter
and the extra expense involved.

It was agreed that another parks committee meeting need not take place before the festival.

III.  PARK FIVE YEAR PLAN: Dennis revisited the idea of establishing a park master plan for
land usage and management so that projects are not taken on randomly.

Greg S. proposed the committee draft a mission statement including all possible best uses for
the park land.  Martha will forward to the rest of the committee, Pete McDonald’s “annual
state-of-the-park” walk through email summary which includes names of qualified individuals
who may be able to assist in thinking through best uses for the park land and how to proceed
including setting goals and a timeline.

IV. BRICK WALKWAY FUNDRAISER:  The idea of establishing a fundraiser selling bricks
inscribed “in honor of” or “in memory of” individuals, on the pathway from the parking lot to the
pavilion was suggested.  One idea was to contribute  the proceeds from this to installing proper
restrooms at the park.

V.  PARK BENCHES:  Dennis asked Ted to bring to the next meeting,  a recommendation of
bench models composed of recyclable materials that the park may commit to going forward so
that there may be some uniformity in design throughout the park.

The next parks meeting is scheduled for Thursday, October 28, 2021 at 6:30 p.m. at the Village
Hall.

The meeting adjourned at 7:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Martha Bistritz



SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARK MINUTES                FEBRUARY 28, 2022 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Jerry Canton, Martha Bistritz, Ted Kruse, Libby Sharkey, Greg Studen 
GUESTS:  Janet  Coriell, Pat Holtz, Kayley, Kruse Bill Koons, Cindy Nairn, Matt Valencic 
The meeting was called to order at 6:49 p.m.  
 
FALL FESTIVAL:  Jerry reviewed with the committee that all Sundays in September as well as 
the first two Sundays in October have been reserved at the pavilion for the Fall Festival.  Once 
the Cleveland Browns schedule is  available, a date and rain date will be secured on the 
pavilion calendar. Regarding vendors, Libby Sharkey will contact the face painters, pony ride 
people and Bubble Wanda/ Mr. Awesome, Martha Bistritz will secure CFHS students 
volunteers, bounce houses and a climbing wall. Jerry asked that when vendors are contacted, a 
provision be included for the village to recoup deposits if the festival has to be canceled due to 
weather. Jerry will check with Lolly the Trolly and the Life Flight helicopter to ask for their 
participation once we have a date. 
 
PARK NEEDS PRIORITY LIST: CT Consultants will be participating in the council meeting 
immediately following this park committee meeting.  The following ideas were suggested to 
pursue best uses of the park:  a controlled burn which would rotate being done on different 
sections of the fields.  Matt Valencic said that the Geauga Park District which does an annual 
controlled burn in some of their parks would be available to help.  Pat Holtz, who works for 
NOACA ( Northeast Ohio Area Wide Coordinating Agency) let the committee know of a study 

called, “Vibrant2040'' which  “is a resource for Northeast Ohio communities to explore the 
region’s long-term development patterns and for Northeast Ohioans to think together 
about what we want for the future of our region. The goal of Vibrant NEO 2040 is to 
create a shared Framework for Our Future that reflects the values, voices and vision of 
Northeast Ohioans.” He advised the committee that in applying for grant money to make park 
improvements/maintenance, citing this study would be very beneficial. Apparently, Geauga 
county has not sought funds citing this study and so it may be in South Russell’s best interest to 
include this in grant applications. 
 
COMMUNITY SERVICE PROJECT:  Kayley Kruse and her advisor, Janet Coriell asked that the 
committee consider a community service project where she would reforest the area between the 
two parks with oak and buckeye trees. She would like to start this in early April.. Her father and 
grandfather would be advising her. The  plan includes an overlay of what species to plant, the 
process of planting, and how to protect the plantings. In the discussion it was noted that Kayley 
has a younger sister who would be able to provide additional  years of maintenance of this 
project. The committee was unanimously in favor of this project.  Kayley will put together a 
summary of this for the council to review at its next meeting. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 7:15 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted, 
Martha Bistritz 
 



SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARK MINUTES             MONDAY, APRIL 4, 2022

MEMBERS PRESENT: MARTHA BISTRITZ, JERRY CANTON, TED KRUSE, LIBBY
SHARKEY
MEMBERS ABSENT:  BILL HOWELL, GREG STUDEN
GUESTS:  TIM ALDER, RUTH CAVANAGH, BILL KOONS

The meeting was called to order at 7:01 p.m.

FALL FESTIVAL: Council member in charge of the committee, Jerry Canton, reviewed that a
firm date and rain date will be decided on once the Cleveland Browns schedule is available.
The pavilion has been reserved by the parks committee for all Sundays in September and the
first two Sundays in October.  Once the fall festival dates are secured, the remaining Sundays
will be available to be reserved for other groups who would like to use the pavilion.

It was reiterated that committee members who contact vendors for the festival this year, try to
work out details for refunding funds if weather causes the cancellation of the event.

Lolly the Trolley is out of business.  A # 1 Limo (440.943.5466) is a possible alternative to
provide transportation between Gurney school and the park during the festival.  Libby Sharkey
will contact the owner (who lives in South Russell)  of Precious Cargo to see if they would be
available and interested in providing transportation the day of the festival.

There was a brief discussion about streamlining the park donation process.

KRUSE SENIOR PROJECT: Jerry reported that at the last council meeting his motion to allow
Kayley Kruse to proceed with her reforestation project was tabled until the next council meeting.
She would plant primarily oak saplings divided in three areas, including the reforestation area
which connects the Bell Street and E. Washington Street sides of the park.

BLUE BIRD HOUSES: Heather (?) an Americorps volunteer will be monitoring the activity in the
blue bird houses for the next several months.  There are 12  blue bird houses.

PARK BENCHES: Tim Alder reported that there are 11 benches in the park.  About 4 or 5 of
them need to be replaced.  The newest benches located around the playground are made of
wood with steel hardware set in a cement pad.  His recommendation was to replace older
benches in the park, as needed,  with this model.  Three of these benches have been ordered.
Sally Butz-Voss has purchased one to donate.  Two are available for purchase/donation to the
park.



BUTTERFLY GARDEN: Two benches and two plaques will be installed around the new butterfly
garden.  Further plans include that a brick or permeable brick path be installed from the pavilion
to the butterfly garden. The idea of installing brick or permeable brick paths between the planted
areas of the butterfly garden was discussed.  If it is bricked in it would prevent insects, etc. from
living there.  If it remains grass the village will need to weed whack it.  Permeable brick would be
a compromise.

TWO PICNIC TABLES: A Waste Management grant of $2500 was awarded to the village and
two plastic picnic tables were purchased. One may be placed in the tea house.  The other may
be placed outside the playground area.

RAIN GARDEN: Chagrin River Watershed Partners would like to install a rain garden at the
park. The location would most likely be adjacent to where the bathroom facilities are planned to
be installed,  east of the pavilion near the edge of the cut field.  Hopefully, this could be installed
in the fall of 2022.

CONCERTS IN THE PARK:   Chagrin Valley Chamber of Commerce will host two concerts at
the pavilion this summer on July 12 and August 9 from 6:30-9:30 p.m.  Free popsicles may be
available.  Also a movie appropriate for children may be held at the pavilion this summer. One
was held last year.  A date has not been set.

GEAUGA PARKS FOUNDATION HIKE: is planned for Saturday, August 6 at 10:30 a.m.

PLANNED GEAUGA PARK LAND BURN:  Paul Pira, an expert on planned burning, will let Bill
Koons know when the next burn of park land in the area is going to take place.  He can only
give a two day notice.  Weather is a factor.

GIRL SCOUT SERVICE PROJECT? Bill reported that  girl scout troops in the area are looking
for a service project.  Bill suggested redoing the perimeter of the trails that run through the
woods in the park, such as North Woods Trail.

100th ANNIVERSARY 2023: The sense of the committee at this time was not to have
celebratory events throughout the year.  No action or further discussion took place.

The meeting adjourned at 7:44 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Martha Bistritz



SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARKS COMMITTEE MINUTES  MONDAY, MAY 16, 2022

MEMBERS PRESENT: Martha Bistritz, Jerry Canton, Bill Howell, Ted Kruse, Libby Sharkey,
Greg Studen, GUESTS: Ruth Cavanagh, Bill Koons

Committee chairman, Jerry Canton called the Parks Committee meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.,
noting that the Property Committee (which includes Ruth Cavanagh and himself) would follow
the Parks meeting.

FALL FESTIVAL:  A date and rain date for the Fall Festival was agreed upon. In order to avoid
a conflict with the attention given to  the Cleveland Browns, it was decided that the Fall Festival
will take place on Sunday, September 25, 2022 from 1:00-5:00 p.m. If weather prohibits the
festival from going forward that day, October 7 will be the rain date. It was noted that committee
members should do their best to secure the promise of a refund from the entertainment vendors
if weather interferes on September 25 and/or October 7,  noting that the vendors may be unable
to commit to two Sundays and a full refund since they have businesses to run.

Libby Sharkey will contact:  Bubble Wanda, Face Painters, Pony Rides and Precious Cargo for
transportation between Gurney Elementary school and South Russell Park.  Martha Bistritz will
contact the bounce house/rock climbing wall vendor, CHFS students who would like to earn
community service hours that day and the Haney Band.  As in the past, the village will purchase
refreshments.  Bill Koons will contact Life Flight to see if one of their helicopters will be available
for a demonstration.  Jerry Canton will contact the Fire Department.  Bill Howell reminded the
committee that the police department should be advised of the date as soon as possible so that
they can prepare for the traffic/parking situation ahead of that day.  Greg Studen will contact
Geauga Parks and ask if they would participate with perhaps a park ranger, a table with
information about Geauga Parks, etc.  The Fall Festival banner will be installed over Bell Road a
couple of weeks prior to the event.

BENCHES: There was a discussion about  the number of benches currently installed in the park
and how many more could the park reasonably include.   Further, there was a question about
benches currently purchased, installed and dedicated to someone, moving forward.  When
those  benches need to be replaced, what happens to the plaques on the bench?  A couple of
ideas were; to give the plaque back to the purchaser, or relocate the plaque to an appropriate
place on the pavilion.  It was agreed that the eight benches currently installed around the
playground is sufficient.  There are about 20  benches placed around the park fields and paths
at this time.  It was suggested that CT Consultants consider how many benches could be
aesthetically installed at the park.  The cost for the  bench design at the playground includes:
$575 for the bench, a $125 surcharge, $165 freight charge, $155 plaque for a total of $1020.
The  South Russell village crew installs the benches, a cost that is not passed on to the
purchaser.



MISC.: Ted Kruse asked if the village would again pursue changing the configuration of the 10
acre public use section of the park on the East Washington Street side of the park.  The reason
being that the elevation rise of the 10 acre rectangle which now runs perpendicular to the street
would not be easy to grade for playing fields of any kind.  If the 10 acres was redrawn to  run
parallel to East Washington, it would provide a more level  surface.  This idea was discussed
with the conservancy several years ago.  Bill Koons remarked that reconfiguring the acreage
would incur expensive legal fees and would not be likely to be done at this time.

Greg Studen suggested that a conservation easement be placed on the most recent addition of
11 acres on the East Washington Street side of the park.  It is primarily woodland.  Bill Howell
suggested that perhaps a negotiation between reconfiguring the 10 acre public use section and
putting an easement on the 11 acre wooded parcel be considered going forward with the
Geauga park district.

A partial field burn will hopefully take place in the next couple of years.  Frohring Meadows may
do a partial field burn in the fall.

Bill Koons filled the committee in on the following:  The CT Consultant report will be delivered at
the council meeting on June 13. The rain garden costs will be covered by Chagrin Valley
Watershed Partners, a group founded by Greg Studen in 1996. The Foundation for Geauga
Parks will host a hike through the park on Saturday, August 1,  They have offered to fund trail
markers in the park.

The meeting adjourned at 7:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Martha Bistritz



Special Joint Parks and Properties Committee Meeting 

Monday, May 16, 2022, 7:00 p.m. Village Hall 

 

Attending 

 

William Koons 

Ruth Cavanagh 

Bridey Matheney 

Gerald J. Canton 

 

Meeting called to order by Chairman Canton at 7:50pm. 

 

The village hall usage was studied and discussed by all in attendance.  Solicitor Matheney will 

develop a draft and share with the committee by May 23 council meeting. 

 

Concerning park and pavilion usage, the committee will study recommendations made by 

Solicitor Matheney and will share views at a near future special property meeting. 

 

Meeting adjourned at 8:34pm. 

 

Gerald J. Canton, Chairman 

 



Park Meeting 

September 1, 2022 
Park Pavilion 
11:00am 
 
 
 
All festival plans are on target for a successful event. 
Festival banner to be installed by mid-September. 
 
Met with Jean Hood who is a member of the Chagrin Falls Cat’s Den Garden Club. 
They would like to plant 1,000 daffodils at our park. If you would take twenty to twenty-
five steps diagonally from the northwest corner of the pavilion, a three by sixteen-foot 
bed will be prepared by a rototiller. Planting date is October 26 at 10:00am with rain 
date October 27. 
 
 
Gerald J. Canton 
Chairman 
 



Park Meeting 

September 9, 2022 
Park Pavilion 
6:00pm 
 
 
Attending 
 
Martha Bistritz (MB) 
Ted Kruse (TK) 
Greg Studen (GS) 
Ruth Cavanagh (RC) 
Tim Alder (TA) 
William Koons (WK) 
Gerald Canton (GC) 
 

• We have twenty-one volunteers for our festival. Twelve high school students and 
nine adults. (MB) 

• Geauga Park District will have a table and tent at the festival and pass out 
information about Geauga Parks. (GS) 

• Service department will setup and turn down tables, chairs, grills, and tent. (TA) 
• Village Hall staff will purchase food and beverages. (GC), (RC) 
• Council members to drive hay wagons. (GC) 
• Apple cider mill, hay wagons, tractors. (TK), (RC) 
• All vendors have been notified, contracts signed, and given gentle reminder 

about festival dates. (GC) 
• Festival banner to be raised next week. (TA) 
• Medical helicopter, ice cream truck, caramel corn and CVFD to make 

appearance. (WK) 

 
 
Gerald J. Canton 
Chairman 
 



SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARK COMMITTEE MINUTES OCT. 27, 2022 7:00 P.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT: Martha Bistritz, Jerry Canton, Libby Sharkey, Greg Studen
GUESTS:  Ruth Cavanagh, Bill Koons, Tim Adler

Jerry Canton brought the meeting to order and explained the four items to be discussed:
1. Fall Festival Recap
2. Village Yard Sale
3. Park Usage
4. Greg Pike Donations

FALL FESTIVAL: The committee agreed that it was good that a rain date had been set for
October 2. Even though there was considerable wind that day, the festival was a success.  The
rock climbing wall was not able to be set up and only one of two bounce houses was able to
operate due to the strong wind.  The face painters were hugely popular, the magician, petting
zoo and helicopter all were well received.
Precious Cargo provided transportation from Gurney  school to the park.  There was some
confusion as to where to park. It was suggested that next year two or three sandwich boards be
placed at the park directing people to park at Gurney and get a ride down on transportation
provided (either Lolly the Trolly, A1A,(?) or  Precious Cargo depending on what vendor we use
next year.

The popcorn vendor did not show up.The waiver forms that ALL volunteers were to sign and
submit were NOT popular.  The sense of it was that requiring the form was legal overkill.  Greg
Studen expressed why should a volunteer  give up all of their legal rights in exchange for giving
up several hours of their time to benefit the South Russell community?

The Haney Band was a good addition.  The apple cider press and production by the Ted Kruse
family was a real hit.  The ice cream vendor did well.

It was suggested that maybe next year apples and pumpkins could be sold at the festival and
that some of the  farmers market vendors be asked  if they would like to participate.

The food service was efficient and well done.

PARK USAGE: The Cats Den Garden Club planted 1000 daffodil bulbs to the west of the
pavilion.

Regarding the bathroom project, CXT, the company that makes the restroom will install an all
concrete restroom building.  The cost is $63,000 if purchased before January 1, 2023.  After that
time the price goes up 10%.  The building will have a green roof and faux stone to match the
fireplace in the pavilion.  Bill Koons said that to move forward two other bids need to be
obtained and considered.



On November 6, a Chagrin Falls girls soccer team would like to use the pavilion after their last
soccer game.  They want to roast marshmallows, etc.  The parks committee considered the fact
that technically, the park closes at dark and this event would take place after dark.  Libby offered
that as long as the group is renting and reserving the pavilion according to the village policy, that
would be fine.  The committee was in agreement to let the soccer team use the pavilion.

PIKE FAMILY DONATION:  Jerry asked Libby how the Pike family would like to use the
approximately $800 donated in memory of Greg Pike. Several ideas were discussed including
contributing to a path leading from the parking lot to the pavilion, planting a tree and a plaque
which costs about $600 or purchasing a bench and plaque which runs about $1000.  Libby said
she would consider these ideas and get back to Jerry.

VILLAGE YARD SALE:  Bill suggested that South Russell organize a village wide yard sale
similar to the one that Chagrin organizes each year.  All the village needs to do is pick a date
and communicate that to the residents.  Whoever wants to sell items at their home may do so
on that day.  Bill suggested having it the Saturday before the village wide trash day; the third
Saturday in April.  An email blast and notice in the newsletter would be used to get the word out.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:37 p.m.

A post meeting discussion about the Charlie Cimperman sign which is being repaired  and an
informal mention of some ideas for the South Russell centennial year ( 2023) celebration
including an ice cream social, wine tasting, movie night came up.

Respectfully submitted,

Martha Bistritz



Property/Parks Meeting 

December 5, 2022 
7:00pm 
Village Hall 
 
Attending 
 
William Koons (WK) 
Ruth Cavanagh (RC) 
Ted Kruse (TK) 
Bill Howell (BH) 
Libby Starkey (LS) 
Gerald Canton (GC) 
Bailey Rogers, Cleveland State University Student (BR) 
 
Meeting called to order by Chairman Canton at 7:00pm. 
 

• CSU Film Project: Fifteen minute short feature entitled, “The Wood” to be filmed 
at our park on February 17, 2023. Eight person crew and will take three to four 
hours to produce. The plot is a modern day take on the story “Hansel and 
Gretel.” The audience is for young adults ages twenty to twenty-five. (BR). 
Committee thinks this effort deserves our support. 

• Park Restroom: Style and color scheme agreed upon by entire committee. (GC) 
• Eagle Scout Project: Scout will present ideas to council on January 23,2023. 

(WK) 
• Construction of flagpole at our East Washington Street park with funds donated 

by South Russell resident Bill Miller is a project the committee supports. (WK) 
• Greg Pike Memorial: Family would like to purchase a bench and plaque to honor 

Greg Pike. Possibly place the bench on top of hill. (LS), (BH) 
• Village Yard Sale: Supported by the committee. Perhaps hold sale on April 22, 

2023 from 8:00am to 2:00pm. (WK) 
• Rain Garden: Water not flowing east of garden due to ground saturation. Will 

seek solutions to the problem. (WK), (RC), (GC) 
• Davey Tree replaced four trees at the wetland area. (WK) 
• Todd Kruse and daughter planted two white oak trees. One tree planted NW of 

wetland and the other on top of the hill. Trees are ten feet high with a two inch 
diameter. (TK) 

 
Meeting adjourned by Chairman Canton at 7:37pm. 
 



SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARKS COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
SEPTEMBER 12, 2023

MEMBERS PRESENT: Martha Bistritz, Jerry Canton, Ted Kruse, Greg Studen.
MEMBERS ABSENT: Ruth Cavanagh, Greg Gamm, Libby Sharkey. GUESTS: Tim Adler,
Bill Koons

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. Jerry had distributed a list of topics which were
announced and not discussed at length.

They included:
● Veterans buried in the cemetery. Donations will be sought to purchase wreaths to put at

each grave site

● Eagle Scout project proposal: a history of the interurban, a map of park trails

● Gutters and a rain barrel for the pavilion

● The Cats Den Garden Club will plant 1000 daffodils at the South Russell Cemetery

● Nature Works Grant money (16k) allocated for Geauga County will be announced in
October.

● Geauga County Parks employee Paul Pira has been contacted about a possible burn we
might observe.

● April 8, 2024 will be a solar eclipse. Martha will contact Don Himes to see if he would
hold a viewing at the park.

FALL FESTIVAL: Jerry confirmed with the members present, the activities and responsibilities
for the festival. Regarding parking at Gurney school on Sunday, there will be a soccer game(s)
taking place. Festival parking will be designated on the east side (near the playground) parking
area in front of the school.

Greg Studen reported that Linda Gilbert from the Geauga Park District will have a tent at the
festival. She will bring sweep nets to distribute for people to catch and tag Monarch butterflies.

The ice cream truck and carmel corn vendors will be there.

MISC.: A honeysuckle bush will be removed from the butterfly garden that was installed as a
girl scout project. The garden is no longer in use.

The Chagrin Falls Masons asked to install a flag pole and bench in honor/memory of someone
(the name of the honoree was not mentioned). The flag pole would have a solar light on it. It



would be installed in the field behind and to the left of the parking lot (as you look at the pavilion
from Bell Road) Ted moved that we approve the request. The motion passed.

The Chagrin middle school is holding cross country races at the park. The next race will be
Tuesday, September 26.

Bill reported that two men from Chardon had camped by the flag pole at the entrance to the
park. When asked to leave they claimed they are allowed to camp on public ground. Bill
informed the committee there are rules against camping in the park but there is not an
ordinance about camping on public land in South Russell. Council will be voting on a proposed
ordinance to prohibit camping on public land in South Russell in the near future.

The meeting adjourned at 7:25 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Martha B. Bistritz



SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARKS COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES   JULY 17, 2023 

 

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Martha Bistritz, Ruth Cavanagh, Greg Gamm, Ted Kruse, Libby 

Sharkey, Greg Studen  GUESTS:  Tim Alder, Jerry Canton, Bill Howell, Bill Koons 

 

Ruth called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. 

  

Former parks committee member, Bill Howell, expressed his great appreciation for the parks 

committee and its members. 

 

Ruth read through the minutes from the May meeting. 

 

EAGLE SCOUT SIGN PROJECT:  Bill Koons reported that Nathan Hill finished his Eagle Scout 

project the day before he turned 18.  Sixteen trail name signs were installed.  Four or five of 

them need to be relocated to the correct spot. 

 

RESTROOM :  South Russell applied for 16k of grant money..   The village should find out in 

September if it will receive the money. 

 

The volunteer appreciation lunch was a success according to Bill Koons. 

 

FALL FESTIVAL:   

The Haney Band is available to play.   The cost is $800. They played at last year's festival and 

were favorably received.  It was requested that they expand their repertoire this year.  There 

was some discussion about the cost. Regarding the bounce house/rock climbing wall situation, 

last year’s vendor, Game Craze,  is trying to recoup $994.60 for a “reschedule fee, distance 

charge, inspection fees and labor surcharge” in addition to what they were paid for the original 

fall festival date.  The village paid Game Craze $2521.44 on August 30, 2022 for the September 

fall festival date.  When that was rained out they did come to the October date and apparently 

this is where the $994.60 charge was incurred. South Russell has not paid the second fee.  

Danielle Romanowski, Ruth, Jerry and Bill K are aware of the situation. Martha  will look into 

finding another vendor for the equipment. 

 

Ted Kruse said there will be three hay wagons. He also said he is all set with providing what he 

has in the past in addition to hay wagons; cider press, generators, tents, etc. 

 

The committee agreed that in addition to the kettle corn and ice cream vendors, Bill K. should 

ask some Saturday farmer’s market vendors if they would like to sell apples, pumpkins, corn 

stalks, etc. at the festival. 

 

Libby reported that A1 Limo will provide a trolley on September 17.  If there is a rain date, they 

will provide transportation from Gurney to the park but it may not be a trolley.  The face painters, 

petting zoo and magician will be there.  Bill K is looking into a pony ride vendor. 

 



Greg Studen reported that Linda Gilbert from Geauga Parks, will have a display and be 

available to speak with people about birds, the park system and other topics about nature. 

 

Ruth will look into having a wood carver and black smith at the festival.  She will also display the 

century home photos and photos of the mayors of South Russell both of which have been 

prepared for the 100th celebration, 

 

BENCHES:  Tim Alder reported that new benches will be installed this week. 

 

The next parks committee meeting will be Tuesday, September 12 at 7 p.m  at the pavilion. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Martha B. Bistritz 

 

 



SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARKS COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
MAY 16, 2023 7:00 P.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT: Martha Bistritz, Jerry Canton, Greg Gamm, Ted Kruse, Libby Sharkey,
Greg Studen Guests: Bill Koons, Tim Alder

FALL FESTIVAL: The committee agreed that Sunday, September 17, 2023 will be the date for
the Fall Festival with a rain date on Sunday, October 8, 2023. The following committee
members will contact the vendors who participated last year and see if they would be available
to provide their services on both dates in case of a rain out on the first date. Secondly, the
members should find out what sort of refund or credit may be available if the weather prohibits
the festival from going forward.

Bounce Houses and Rock Wall-Martha Bistritz
The Haney Band - Martha Bistritz

Hay Ride driver- Gregg Gamm

Life Flight - Bill Koons
Ice Cream and Kettle Corn - Bill Koons

Apple cider, hay wagons, tents, generators - Ted Kruse

Precious Cargo - Libby Sharkey
Face Painters - Libby Sharkey
Magician - Libby Sharkey

Geauga Park District - Greg Studen

!00 year old activities - Ruth Cavanagh
-wood carver
- black smith

EAGLE SCOUT PROJECT- The Eagle scout installed trail sign posts around the park.

RESTROOM: The restroom project has been postponed until 2024. South Russell is applying
for a $16K grant from the Chagrin River Watershed Partners, which must be submitted by June
1. If funds are awarded to South Russell they will be available in December. The total cost of
the project is estimated to be $80 K.

APPRECIATION LUNCH: A lunch in appreciation for all people who have contributed in any
way to the village, will be held June 16 at 11:30 at Augie’s. Susan Brownstein will be the
speaker that day and the Chagrin River Watershed Partners will make a presentation.



MISC.: The South Russell street crew made and installed 12 blue bird houses in the park.
They are working well, housing several families of blue birds.

In 2022 the pavilion had 84 reservations.

The meeting adjourned at 7:22 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Martha B. Bistritz
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